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May 1, 2023
United States House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515
Dear Representative:

The Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning Contractors' National Association (SMACNA) is supported by more than 3,500 construction firms engaged in industrial, commercial, residential, architectural and specialty sheet metal and air conditioning construction throughout the United States. On behalf of our membership, I express our strongest support for H.R. 2900, The National Apprenticeship Hubs Across America Act of 2023, exceptionally important legislation sponsored by Representative Don Norcross (D-NJ) and cosponsored by Representative Brian Fitzpatrick (R-PA, well known registered apprenticeship advocates. This timely legislation, cosponsored by approximately one dozen bipartisan Representatives, addresses the growing national skilled labor crisis created by insufficient commitment to registered apprenticeship training investment across too much of the construction industry for far too long. The Apprenticeship Hubs Act would establish a new apprenticeship policy initiative to grow and expand highly successful Apprenticeship Hubs, which are organizations that help employers design, develop, and deliver registered apprenticeship programs. The bill addresses the growing skills gap in America and helps businesses provide targeted training to compete in the 21st century economy. This bipartisan registered apprenticeship Hub enhancement legislation has also been introduced in the Senate as S. 249, sponsored by Senator Coons (D-DE) and cosponsored by Senators Young (R-IN), Moran (KS) and Brown (D-OH).
We strongly agree with the bill’s language and the intent of Representatives Norcross and Fitzpatrick in sponsoring and reintroducing the Apprenticeship Hubs Across America Act and give it our highest rating for support. This vitally important legislation is needed now to respond to a quickly expanding list of federal infrastructure, energy, CHIPS and Science and military construction projects now being bid or underway. It is an unquestioned fact that apprenticeships yield a highly skilled workforce, with competitive pay and allows participants to establish career sustaining employment. A major barrier to expanding registered apprenticeships in high growth job sectors outside of the skilled trades, is employers’ lack of familiarity with, or interest in, the process to set up and manage registered apprenticeship programs. In addition, there has been a persistent aversion to investing in job training in any formal manner outside the organized construction employer sector. The Apprenticeship Hubs Across America Act addresses this need by supporting a national network of Apprenticeship Hubs that convenes multiple stakeholders, including local workforce boards, community colleges, and employers, to help support the expansion of the extremely successful registered apprenticeship model.
Apprenticeship Hubs participate in a variety of activities, such as providing guidance and mentorship of apprentices to ensure retention and completion; working with employers to design the apprenticeship curriculum; and navigating the registration process for apprenticeships. The bill also instructs the Department of Labor to conduct national workshops on how to create Apprenticeship Hubs and disseminate best practices on the effective development and implementation of registered apprenticeship programs. The vast majority of the SMACNA – SMART 148 Joint Apprenticeship Training Centers (JATCs) in the United States were established in the early 1900s, and all have been in continuous operation since their establishment. Our JATCs have a proven track record sustained over more than 100 years of preparing sheet metal workers to meet the demands of a changing economy. The great stability of our programs ensures that a registered apprentice knows with certainty that his or her JATC will not become defunct before graduation.

As one Republican cosponsor so well expressed while endorsing the bill on the floor last Congress, “We currently face a shortage of skilled workers, and that skills gap is causing high-paying jobs to go unfilled. By increasing access to apprenticeships, we will be able to fill these vacancies,” Rep. McKinley said. “We must promote job training programs, and apprenticeships the same way we promote traditional four-year colleges because, without 
these trades, our economy cannot grow.” This statement rings even louder today. Cutting corners and allowing lax standards and enforcement for registered apprenticeship, or any so-called apprenticeship has never worked for developers, owners, contractors or construction workers seeking a career in a vital occupational field.
SMACNA’s membership includes thousands of firms, all with substantial registered apprenticeship sponsorship investment specializing in public work projects involving energy saving performance contracting, facility energy management and residential, commercial, public, and industrial energy system service, construction, and efficient retrofits. Based upon our extensive and long-term involvement in the registered apprenticeship programs nationwide, we strongly support Rep. Norcross and Fitzpatrick’s Apprenticeship Across America Act. Further, we ask for your co-sponsorship of H.R. 2900, the Apprenticeship Hubs bill and urge your support of both Rep. Norcross and Rep. Fitzpatrick to assure their legislation passes this session of Congress.
Sincerely,
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Stanley E. Kolbe, Jr.

Executive Director, Government and Political Affairs 
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